ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES

of the

355th FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

HELD ON TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER  23, 2003

In the Board Room #342, South Campus, 2000 Talbot Rd. W., Windsor, Ontario, at 5:30 p.m.

PRESENT:


Mr. K. Baechler




Ms. K. Bevan



Mr. L. Browning



Mr. B. Cutler



Mr. R. Erwin



Mr. R. Feldmann, Vice-Chair


Mr. J. Hatch



Mr. V. Marcotte



Mr. R. Marentette



Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair



Mr. R. McMaster



Ms. C. Melnyk



Ms. C. Pare



Mr. J. Wickett



Ms. P. Williams



Dr. J. Strasser, President

Also Present:

Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff Representative

Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services

Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, The SAINT, Student Newspaper

Mr. G. Docherty, Vice President, Academic
Ms. P. France, CIO, Corporate Secretary



Ms. S. Garant, Recording Officer



Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems



Mr. P. Hallahan, Retirees Association, Observer



Ms. A. Hetherington, Director, Marketing

Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services

Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounting/Budget



Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus



Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College Foundation

Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President, Innovation & Business

Development

ABSENT:


Ms. K. Pitre


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Ms. Lynn McGeachy Schultz Chaired the meeting.  

The Chair requested that those present introduce themselves prior to the beginning of the meeting

1.0 ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The following additional items were added to the agenda.  Those items include item 3.2.5. - The Appointment of the Audit Committee and Item 3.2.6. -The Appointment of the Treasurer.  The motion was moved and carried.  It was





RESOLVED THAT the agenda be

adopted as amended.


At this time the Chair called on Mr. Sorrell to inform the Board of the latest developments in the College Foundation area.  


Mr. Sorrell then introduced a newly minted silver coin called, “The Storm” which was minted expressly for the purposes of College fundraising.  Mr. Sorrell showed the coin to the members who passed it around to get a closer look.  In addition, Mr. Sorrell pointed out, there were 1500 coins minted and that they were being sold at the cost of $25.00.   The monies generated, according to Mr. Sorrell would be allocated to scholarships that will be awarded to students going into the manufacturing areas of study.  




Mr. Sorrell indicated that people buying the coins, to date, have been impressed with the imprint of the FCEM (Ford Center of Excellence) that is depicted on the face of the silver coin, while on the reverse side is an impression of the historic, Ford Trade School, it’s predecessor. Four hundred coins have already been sold and 250 of those were to the graduates of the Ford Trade School.

In addition, Mr. Sorrell noted, there were 360 graduates, of the Ford Trade School, dating back to1961 who have been invited to the launching of the FCEM on October 2, 2003.  Of this number, 200 now living in various parts of the world have indicated that they will be in Windsor and on campus for this event, which demonstrates the pride of these men and the gratitude they feel for the education and training received.  These graduates have also contributed over $25,000 of their own money into the Foundation for scholarships etc.  Hopefully, the new center will elicit the same pride and generosity from its graduates.  The Board was encouraged to purchase the coins in support of the Foundation.

One Board member suggested the Board send a thank you to Mr. Benoit, for a job well done.  Ms. McGeachy Schultz acknowledged that she would sign a card and send it, on behalf of the Board.

The Chair also announced that the St. Clair College Alumni Association and Foundation Office were holding a dinner to formally award the 2003 Alumni of Distinction Awards.  This year’s award recipients are;

· For Technology- Real Tanguay –Electrical Engineering Technology, 1972

· For Health – Laura Arbour-Nursing, 1993

· For Applied Arts- Community Service -Kent Billinghurst-Early Childhood Education, 1993

· For Applied Arts-Creative

Glen Angus- Commercial Art, 1994

· For Business-Cal Haddad-Business Administration, Marketing, 1968

The dinner honoring these individuals will be held on Thursday, October 23, 2003 in The Hangar.  Cocktails begin at 6:00 p.m. and dinner will follow at 6:30 p.m.  Tickets are $50.00 each.  Those interested in attending should contact Kim Willis-More at (519) 972-2727 X4522.  Ms. McGeachy Schultz encouraged Board members to attend, indicating that the life stories of these individuals are very interesting and serve as an excellent testimony to the quality of our College graduates and what they have achieved.

Mr. E.P. Chant took this opportunity to distribute complimentary day planners to those present, on behalf of the SRC (Student Representative Council) and SAA (Student Athletic Association).  The Chair thanked Mr. Chant on behalf of the Board and indicated to Board members that various College activities, sporting events, etc. were included in this handy planner.  

2.0 APPROVAL ITEMS

2.1 APPROVAL OF THE JULY 24, 2003 MOTION OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD (SUMMER)
The motion was brought forward to approve of the expenditure of up to $250,000.00 to relocate and/or renovate existing lab facilities to (a) accommodate an increase in enrolment in the Hairstyling program and (b) address some health and safety concerns of students in the Hairstyling program.


RESOLVED THAT the President is empowered


to borrow for expenditure of up to $250,000.00 


(Two Hundred and Fifty Thousand dollars) to 

relocate and renovate current space to solve the enrolment and health and safety concerns of the

students registered in the Hairstyling Program be 

approved as presented.



2.2 APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE JUNE 10, 2003 FULL BOARD MEETING

An amendment was noted by one of the Board members on page 26 of the Board package or page 6 of the June 10, 2003 Minutes, where Assistant Deputy Minister, Janet Hope’s title was incorrectly recorded.

RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of the

June 10th, 2003 Full Board Meeting, were 

adopted as amended.




2.3 APPROVAL OF THE AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED, MARCH 31, 2003.

RESOLVED THAT the Audited Financial

Statements for the year ended, March 31, 2003

be adopted as circulated.




Mr. Feldmann then made the following comments to the 

Board related to those statements.  He noted that the Auditors, KPMG, issued the financial statements, without reservations.  Specific areas that Administration had requested the auditors to review were addressed and their findings indicated that everything was in order. They also indicated that the accruals from last year’s budget would be rolled into the current year as in the past. 

Along with Robert Feldmann, Board members Deborah Livneh, Brian Cutler and Penny Williams were in attendance at the Audit meeting.

3.0 MONITORING REPORTS

3.1 MONITORING REPORT 2003-2004 SPECIAL AUDIT

Ms. L. Logan explained that KPMG offers to the College, three days of expertise, upon Administration’s request, to review any area of their choosing.

She then referred to the attachment in the Board package that outlined previous years’ areas of Special Audits.  Ms. Logan requested the Board to consider Administration’s recommendation for a special audit devoted to the Colleges sales taxes that would garner the greatest area of recovery to the College.  This would be an area of recovery that is of no risk to the College.

When asked by a Board member what period of recovery was involved, Ms. Logan responded that the auditors would go back four years.  She also noted that with the construction that has taken place at the College, over the last few years, the timing of this special audit would be most advantageous.





RESOLVED THAT a special Audit will 

be conducted In the area of Commodity Tax, including all aspects (Goods & Services Tax,

Provincial Sales Tax and Ontario Employer 

Health Tax and other Payroll Taxes), as 

Indicated in Administration’s recommendation.

3.2 
APPOINTMENT OF A BOARD MEMBER TO THE 

ST.CLAIR COLLEGE FOUNDATION BOARD

The Board Chair explained how it was incumbent upon the Board of Governors to appoint one College Board member to the Foundation Board and with the retirement of Ms. Deborah Livneh, an new appointment was warranted.

Ms. McGeachy Schultz then asked Mr. Sorrell to explain the commitment required of a member of the Foundation Board.  At this time Mr. Sorrell explained that the Foundation Board is comprised of thirteen individuals, with the President being an ex-officio member, one alumni representative and ten external members.  Twelve of these people are serving three-year terms.  Each year four people leave the Board and their positions are replaced. 

 Mr. Sorrell went on to explain that the Board member appointed at this meeting would serve on the Foundation Board until their term on the Board of Governors expired.  Beginning October 20, 2003, meetings of the Foundation are on a Monday evening at 5:00 p.m., once every other month, with communications by e-mail in between meetings.  In addition, he stated, the person appointed should be aware that this is a working Board, and the appointee should avail themselves of the opportunity to open doors to various members of the community on behalf of the Foundation and as advocates of the College.

Mr. Sorrell invited any interested Board member to attend the Foundation Board meetings, as observers, any time they wished.







After nominations were received, it was





RESOLVED THAT Penny Williams would

be the 
Board member to sit on the Foundation

Board, beginning October 20, 2003.

3.2.5 THE APPOINTMENT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

Ms. McGeachy Schultz explained that the appointment of the Audit Committee was in compliance with the Board Policies.  According to that policy, she added, the Audit Committee will consist of three (3) Board members and one (1) internal or non-voting member, at the discretion of the Board.

The Chair named those currently serving on the Audit Committee.  Those individuals are:

· Brian Cutler

· Penny Williams

· Deborah Livneh

With Mr. Cutler indicating his willingness to remain on the Committee, the Board was required to elect two new members, to replace retiring committee members, Deborah Livneh and Penny Williams.

At this time nominations were called and two Board members confirmed interest in serving on the Audit Committee.

It was then



RESOLVED THAT Mr. Baechler and Mr. 

Wickett would be appointed members of the

Audit Committee for the 2003-2004 year.




At the first meeting of Audit Committee, a decision  

to add an additional member or not,  would be determined and also that the Chair of the Audit Committee will be decided by that Committee.

3.2.6 APPOINTMENT OF THE TREASURER 
Mr. Feldmann reported to the Board the purpose and role of the Treasurer.  He explained that the Treasurer would employ an arm’s length relationship from the College Administration.  The Treasurer’s role is to ensure that the Audit Committee meets and reports to the Board on issues that may arise from time to time.  The Treasurer also has signing privileges on behalf of the College.  There are some statutory requirements on debt issues that require the Treasurer’s signature.   It separates the governance of the College from the President and also from the Administration.  This recommendation was made by ex Board member and past Chair of the Audit Committee, Mr. Stephen Funtig.

At this time, the Board nominated Mr. Feldmann as Treasurer and the Board voted to re-affirm Mr. Feldmann as Chair for the 2003-2004 year.


RESOLVED THAT Mr. R. Feldmann

be appointed Treasurer, for the year

2003-2004.

3.3
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2003

Ms. Logan spoke to this item being brought forward for information to the Board.  The report outlined the details for revenue and expense.  She indicated that a more detailed report would be forthcoming at mid-year review. 

Ms. Logan mentioned that a copy of the “Executive Summary” had been omitted from the Board packages.  She also indicated there was nothing specific she wanted to bring to the Board’s attention, but that she would welcome and respond to any questions they might have.


One Board member had a question pertaining to line item titled “other revenue” of $1.8M and asked that Ms. Logan identify what would be included in this item.  Ms. Logan explained that many cost centers throughout the institution are included in that item and account for part of that number, but assured that member that a further breakdown would be provided at a later date.


RESOLVED THAT the 2003 - 2004

Budget Update report be accepted for 

Information.

A copy of the “Executive Summary” is attached to the Minutes, to complete Item 3.3.

4.0 UPDATES – INFORMATION AND EDUCATION ITEMS 
4.1 ACAATO Consumer Survey Results 
Ms. A. Hetherington, Director of Marketing at St. Clair College addressed the Board at this time with a presentation of the results of a study commissioned by ACAATO and conducted by market researchers, Strategic Council.  The purpose of the survey was to obtain feedback based on consumers’ attitudes and public perceptions of community colleges.  Ms. Hetherington announced that she made this presentation to College’s Senior Management Group approximately a month ago and that Dr. Strasser felt it would be of interest to the Board.

A copy of this presentation is attached to the Minutes as Item 4.1.

4.2 Sick Building Syndrome

The Chair requested that Ms. Logan address the Board on this item.  Ms. Logan indicated to the Board members that Board Policy, which was currently being updated, would be brought forward in November along with the latest Health and Safety report.  Ms. Logan referred to the two existing Policies/Procedures that are effectively in place to deal with air quality and other environmental concerns.

Ms. Logan stated that Policy # PL-01-02, Work Area Environment Reporting, is a form to be completed by any staff member who has a concern with their work environment.  This form, upon completion, would be submitted to the supervisor and copied to the Health and Safety Officer.  The procedures that follow, to remedy the situation, are outlined on the form.  If the staff member is exposed to environmental hazards or irritants, procedure PL-01-03 outlines the course of action to be taken.  This may include removing the employee for the area and relocating him/her to another area of the College, until the condition has been remedied.  After the situation has been resolved a report is submitted to the Health and Safety Committee.  

Board member, Mr. Marentette, who originally brought this item before the Board, also spoke to the topic of “sick building” syndrome.  He explained the reason behind his concerns is that students should have the security of knowing they are being taught in a safe environment.  Parents also need to have that assurance.  He added that what is important in having policies in place, is ensuring that these policies are communicated throughout the institution.  Especially, he added, with the maintenance workers who would be directly involved with remedying situations of concern to staff and students.  

Another Board member asked if the report coming to the Board in November would include an internal Health and Safety audit.  Ms. Logan assured the Board member that an audit has been completed on the FCEM and some issues raised there were being addressed.  Ms. Logan also noted that the report in November would cover South and Thames Campuses.

When asked whether these items should be brought to the Board for discussion, Ms. McGeachy Schultz reaffirmed the Board’s role in managing risks as they relate to the College, that Health and Safety concerns are a potential risk for which the Board is accountable.  The Chair also asked that this Health and Safety Report be added to the Board’s Annual Planning Cycle as an item to be monitored.  

A copy of Ms. Logan’s submission to the Board (i.e. Work Area Environment Reporting and Supplemental Staff Exposure to Environmental Hazards or irritants) is attached as Item 4.2 to the Minutes.

Ms. McGeachy Schultz took this opportunity to thank Ms. Logan for her report.


RESOLVED THAT the Board


accept, for information, the Report titled

“The Environmental Reporting-Indoor Air

Quality” report, for information.  

4.3
ENROLMENT PROJECTIONS

The President stated to Board members that Centennial College, in Scarborough was experiencing an eleven percent decrease in enrolment, which they feel can be directly attributed to the SARS outbreak.  Dr. Strasser mentioned this as it directly relates to the importance of addressing public safety in the community colleges, and how such a scare can directly impact on school enrolment.  

Dr. Strasser went on to say that enrolment numbers fell far below predicted numbers, running at approximately 3.2% increase across the system, while the increases were projected between 5 – 20%.  Twelve of the 24 colleges have less than 2% growth in enrolment and 5 have 0 or negative growth.  St. Clair is officially sitting at 1.2% growth, Fanshawe, in London is at 1.2% and Lambton College in Sarnia is sitting at –0.6% growth.

At this time Mr. Docherty brought forward, to the Board, his enrolment presentation.  Mr. Docherty indicated his presentation was a snapshot of the enrolment at the College as of September 18, 2003.  He reminded Board members that the numbers presented could move at a rate of 5 or 6% and this would be due to student withdrawals and/or additions in various programs.  Historically, according to Mr. Docherty, students attend classes without being officially registered and don’t come to the attention of the administration until exams begin and semester grades are being assigned.

Mr. Docherty pointed out to the Board members that in December the College will have phased out the Diploma Nursing program in Windsor and that the Thames Diploma Nursing program will be phased out in June as required.  That program, he noted is being replaced with the four year degree program in Nursing.  

One area of growth is in the General Arts and Science Program (pre-health science stream).  This program is designed to allow students to upgrade in those science courses required to enter the Collaborative Nursing Degree program.

Across the province, Mr. Docherty pointed out, the Information Systems programs are showing a decrease in enrolment.

Mr. Docherty noted that the manufacturing programs at St. Clair have shown a slight increase, while our Applied Degree Program has not achieved the anticipated level of enrolment.  Overall, the College has grown 1.6% from last year’s total of 6141 to 6240 for the 2003/2004 Academic Year.


Mr. Docherty also reminded the Board at this time, that the figures displayed did not include the apprentice courses, English as a Second Language program as well as Hairstyling enrolment.  This was due to the fact that they are funded differently.  The total of these programs combined would be equivalent to approximately 400 day students.


Also, declining enrolment has occurred at Thames Campus, in programs such as Business, Hospitality, Nursing, Manufacturing and skilled trades, as is the provincial trend.  These students are also being monitored and final figures will be shared at a later date.

A more detailed, three-year comparison study will be presented at the Board retreat on October 3, 2003.


In addition, Mr. Docherty detailed an interesting statistic for the Board.  He stated that in Essex County, there were 1,019 graduates who returned to high school.  In Lambton/Kent Counties, 809 students who graduated have chosen to return to high school.  Of those students who returned to high school 786 are returning for one semester.  These statistics could have a significant impact on the Colleges in the near future.



One Board member noted that the enrolment numbers should be much higher based on his personal experience.  He shared with Board members first hand experience of high school graduates looking for a job at his company and requiring help in completing an application form.  He voiced his concern that these students appear to be falling through the cracks and need counseling to ensure they take courses they will need to enter courses such as machine shop, to pursue a career that will be fulfilling and allow them to earn a decent wage. 


Dr. Strasser agreed with the Board member and added that the College makes every attempt to offer high school counselor forums to bring these individuals up to date with the latest program offerings and requirements for college entry.  Various means of marketing are also being investigated to reach a wider audience/client base.


The President remarked at the large number of high school grads returning to school to complete high school credits to satisfy post secondary program entrance requirements.


With respect to the Double Cohort, another member expressed his concern that the College does not offer pre-apprenticeship and pre-manufacturing programs and courses such as math, basic shop theory and basic safety skills that would be advantageous to their application.  


The President also noted that by offering automatic entry into a post secondary program upon completion of a pre-college program (in any stream) that is when we will see a rise in numbers.


One Board member asked if the FCEM had the students enrolled to capacity.  The President and Mr. Docherty assured the member that they are confident that as students are exposed to the Centre, now that it is complete, the interest will escalate.  High school tours, and continued exposure they feel will be the key.





One Board member requested information to explain the change to the Nursing program that has drastically impacted on the College.  Mr. Docherty proceeded to outline how the Ontario Nurse’s Association recommended to the province that the program be changed from a two-year college Diploma program to a four-year Baccalaureate Degree program.  The Ministry then issued a time line to the colleges for phasing out the two-year programs.  Mr. Docherty also explained that along with the baccalaureate program comes requirements for higher levels of math and science for entry.  We have been working with the University on our collaborative program, which has grown to approximately sixty students over the last two years.  This increase is identified in the General Arts and Science Pre-Health program statistics, where those figures are reported.

Another Board member asked if this trend will be short-term or will it continue.  The President responded that he felt this phenomenon will cancel itself out over the next few years, when students realize the courses they choose while in high school directly relate to a career path and they become more eager to pursue a post-secondary institution to upgrade skills or courses that will allow them entrance rather than returning back to a high school setting.

One Board member asked if a provincial college comparison report could be presented at the Board retreat.  Ms. France indicated that the figures are due to the ministry by September 24, 2003 and a final province-wide analysis won’t be available to well into October.  Once those statistics are available, she added, they will indeed be presented to the Board for comparison.

One Board member recommended that in addition to high school visits, the College also look at opening its doors to high school students, one day a week, allowing them into various classrooms for program exposure.

Another Board member indicated that it would be incumbent upon the Board to allocate marketing dollars and have the appropriate policy in place to facilitate this.

Mr. Docherty’s report is attached to the Minutes as Item 4.3.





RESOLVED THAT the Board accept




for information, the Full Time Post Secondary

Enrolment Statistics Report, as of September 

8, 2003 (both campuses) as presented.

4.4 Preliminary Budget Figures 2003-2004 
Dr. Strasser addressed the Board and issued a statement that there would be no deficit at the end of this year. The reserves and surpluses as stated on page two of the 2003-2004 Budget Update will remain in tact.  The changes that will be addressed in this budget, according to Dr. Strasser, are the figures that reflect the current Faculty/Sessional/Part-time salaries, travel expenses, instructional supplies etc.  After adjusting these figures administration will align these expenses with the revenues.  

More significantly, the President noted, as indicated on page two under “Risks to Projections” are the areas to be closely examined.  These include:

· Additional dollars allocated to offer program and curriculum development for January start-ups.

· Along with offering new programs is the marketing of those programs and expenditures pursuant to those programs.

· There has been minimal provision for academic capital within revised figures.

· Collective bargaining is ongoing and although some provision has been made, the final figures will not be known until agreements are reached with the two locals.

RESOLVED THAT the 2003/2004

Budget Update be received for information.

The President took this opportunity to inform the Board of a tragic accident involving an Interior Design student representing the College at a skills competition.  Apparently having missed her bus, she was attempting to get there with a friend and their car was side swiped by a truck causing their car to roll several times.  The student suffered a broken neck and was being treated at a London hospital.  Administration had made every attempt to ensure that the student and her family were being taken care of during her hospital stay.  A college representative was sent to London to be with the student.

The Chair commended administration for their caring and concern shown at this time and at other times of tragedy.
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